Langley with Hardley Parish Council

Minutes of Meeting

held 7.30 pm Tuesday 5 July 2011 at Langley with Hardley Village Hall
Those present:  Mr N Sullivan (Chair), Mr S Frost (Vice-Chairman), Mrs L Starman, Mrs J Chapman, Mr R Rockley, Mr M Caston, Mrs F Kirkpatrick.
Mr A Gunson (County Councillor)
Members of the public.

1. Declarations of Interest – There were no declarations of interest.
2. Apologies for Absence – None.
3. Minutes of the Previous Meeting – Two minor amendments, then approved and signed.
4. Matters Arising:
4.1 New Dog Sign for Playing Field – has been purchased and put up.
4.2 Path adjacent to Village Sign – The paths are still unwalkable outside the bungalows, although the council houses are not too bad.  Saffron should be contacted to get it tidied – some of the problem is overgrown plants from residents’ gardens but also growth coming through the path.
4.3 Clerk’s Contract of Employment – The Clerk’s contract was tabled for approval.  Councillor’s to notify Chairman of any issues or queries within one week.
4.4 Queen Elizabeth II Fields Challenge / Trust – The Council had considered acquiring a new piece of playing equipment last year but decided to wait until this year when a number of grants would be available.  Mrs Chapman and Mrs Starman to look into grants available.
4.5 Computer Repair or Replacement – The Council agreed to replace the old computer with a new one supplied and fitted by GS Computers for £420.00.
5. Clerk's Report:

· BBC item regarding digital switchover had appeared in the Chet News, and arranged for the item to appear in Contact magazine.
· Whole Council Training – Chedgrave Parish Council have managed to get two places on the free Councillors training.  Clerk to arrange training just for herself rather than Whole Council training.
· The Chairman had now sent off the bank mandate and ID information.

· The Clerk attended the Clerks Consultation on Thursday 23 June at South Norfolk.  Items included:

· Fraud Team – request to the Parish Council to pass on relevant information.  The Parish Council was not keen to provide the information.

· Future of the External Audit
· Environmental Sustainability Initiatives – including water saving equipment

· New Standards Regime (Localism Bill)
6. Correspondence:
· NALC AGM 2011: Nomination of Officers and Resolutions for Debate

· An Introduction to the Work of Local Councils training
· Play Area Safety Inspection Report – 2 items requiring attention: broken basket ball hoop and potential trapping hazard on gate.  Clerk to get quote for finger guard and playing field sign.  The disabled swing is also broken.
Discussion took place regarding the hedge around the playing field and whether it should be reduced in height.  Clerk to ask for the hedge to be cut but only to remove this year’s growth.  Children have been swinging on the branches of the silver birch tree – reconsider in September whether these branches need to be removed.
· Saffron Community Foundation – Invitation to apply for grant

· Norfolk County Council – Power & Recycling Centre in King’s Lynn consultation

· Norfolk Waste Research Group – asking that we respond to the consultation on the proposed Power & Recycling Centre in King’s Lynn

· NCC – Diamond Jubilee celebrations

· Norfolk Link

· NALC – Invitation to a Summer Picnic and Sustainability Event Wednesday 27 July

· Police update for the Loddon area following the last SNAP

· Norfolk Rural Community Council – invitation to AGM Monday 18 July
· South Norfolk Design Awards 2011 – invitation to nominate

· South Norfolk – Waveney Valley invitation reminder

· South Norfolk – invitation to apply for a Capital Grant
· South Norfolk – outstanding parishes available for our Annual Canvass

· Norfolk Rural Community Council – invitation to apply for Pride in Norfolk awards
7. Planning:
7.1 South Norfolk – Application No 2011/0919 – Mr David Battell – The Old School, Langley Street, Langley

Proposal: Erection of a single storey timber 1-bay carriage house and garage.  Approved.
8. Finance:

Clerk to check agreement in place with Dean Baldry re grass cutting.
The Parish Council agreed to provide some sponsorship for the Village Hall Fun Day, to cover the cost of a bouncy castle.
8.1 LwH Village Hall
Rent
Cheque 100723
£20.00

8.2 Dean Baldry (2 bills)
Grass cutting
Cheque 100724
£300.00

8.3 M Knights – Clerk
Expenses
Cheque 100725
£58.48

8.4 Inland Revenue
VAT Refund
BACS - Income
£582.56

8.5 Playsafety Ltd
Play Area Inspection
Cheque 100726
£86.40
8.6 M Knights – Clerk
Salary May to July
Cheque 100727
£430.91

8.7 LwH Village Hall
Contribution to Fun Day
Cheque 100728
£80.00
9. County Councillor's Report:

· Mr Gunson had written to John Packman at the Broads Authority regarding grass cutting and had been advised to contact Norfolk County Council (NCC).  The Broads paths should be cut this month.  None of Langley with Hardley’s riverside paths have been cut, although Langley Staithe has been done.  Mr Gunson anticipated that next year NCC would not be able to cut any paths.  Mr Gunson suggests that the Parish Council writes to Bill Borrett, Cabinet Member for Environment & Waste, at NCC to complain.
· Hobart High School – the swimming pool is now open.  Mr Robson retires next week.  There will be a new headteacher at the Junior School in January.

· Trowse traffic lights – the faded green lights should be replaced next month.  There are a number of other lights not working, however the Highways Agency does not consider this to be dangerous.
· The next South Norfolk Action Panel (SNAP) meeting for the area is due to be held on Tuesday 19 July at 7pm at Brooke Village Hall.  Mr Gunson is fighting to keep the current format which includes the public.

· Surface dressing of roads will begin soon.  No work has been done on Staithe Road in Hardley.

· Broadband – work to provide superfast broadband across Norfolk will begin in 2013 and should be completed in 2015.
· Bergh Apton Recycling Centre – NCC’s Minerals & Waste Plan indicates that Bergh Apton Centre is not a suitable location.  Mr Gunson suggests the Parish Council writes to Mike Jackson, Director of Environment, Transport and Development at NCC in support of the Centre.
10. District Councillor's Report – not available.
11. Police Report – No report.  Parish crime statistics:
	 
	Other
	Burglary Dwelling
	Burglary Non-Dwelling
	Criminal Damage
	Drugs Offences
	Fraud and Forgery
	Theft from Motor Vehicle
	Theft Other
	Violence Against Person
	Total

	Aldeby
	 
	 
	1
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1

	Bergh Apton
	1
	 
	1
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1
	 
	3

	Broome
	 
	1
	 
	 
	1
	 
	 
	 
	 
	2

	Chedgrave
	2
	1
	 
	6
	 
	 
	 
	4
	 
	13

	Ditchingham
	2
	1
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	2
	1
	6

	Geldeston
	 
	 
	1
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1
	2

	Gillingham
	2
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1
	 
	 
	 
	3

	Haddiscoe
	 
	 
	2
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	2

	Hales
	1
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1
	 
	 
	2

	Heckingham
	1
	 
	 
	1
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	2

	Kirby_Cane
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1
	 
	1

	Langley with Hardley
	 
	 
	1
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1

	Langley_with_Hardley
	 
	 
	1
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1

	Loddon
	6
	 
	2
	1
	 
	1
	 
	1
	3
	14

	Thurton
	1
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	2
	3

	Toft_Monks
	1
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1

	TOTAL
	17
	3
	9
	8
	1
	2
	1
	9
	7
	57


Mr Frost reported that a car had driven onto his property late at night and a man had tried the sun lounge door before driving off again.  However the incident had not been reported to the police.

12. Tree Warden's Report:

· Mrs Carpenter suggested discussing the pruning of trees, including the silver birch at the playing field and the trees by the village sign, at the September meeting.
· Mrs Carpenter had considered planting a disease resistant Elm tree outside the playing field for the Diamond Jubilee but the electricity cables overhead may get in the way.  She invited suggestions for an alternative place.  The tree would cost around £120 and a plaque would be extra.  The tree would need to be planted in November/December.
· 2 hedge requests had been received for consideration by SNDC for November tree week allocation. 

· She is attending a meeting on Trees, Wildlife & Law. 

· Big Tree Plant – could do combined with other parishes, co-ordinated by SNDC  

· Mrs Carpenter is doing an exhibition at South Norfolk in November and could use it at possible village events here too.  

· There are two dead elm trees opposite the Cock Road/Cross Stone Road junction which could be dangerous if they fall onto the road.  Mr Caston to consider making safe in September.
13. Councillor's Reports:

· Mrs Chapman suggested that the parish council website needs updating – Clerk to look into this.
· Mrs Chapman asked for Fish’s Lane to be on the next agenda as it seems to be getting narrower.
· Mrs Starman noted that many roads were overgrown with brambles – she would contact Mr Gunson.
14. Public Participation: Mrs Carpenter raised a number of issues:

· Should the notice boards only display Parish Council information?  It was believed that the notice boards were to display information for the village not just parish council business.  Clerk to check.
· Was the retiring clerk’s gratuity paid from the parish precept?  No the recent VAT refund covered this amount.  Parish councils are allowed to pay gratuities in accordance with current regulations.  The Chairman had received a note of thanks from Mrs Selby.
· Chet News had incorrect meeting dates – Clerk to sort out.
· Wherryman’s Way sculpture boards – South Norfolk have found the money to replace the lost board at Surlingham Ferry and will also attach it to the fence so it does not get in the way.

· The bird hide had some graffiti.

15. Date of next meeting: 7.30 pm on Tuesday 6 September 2011 in Langley with Hardley Village Hall.  

The meeting closed at 9.27 pm.
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